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550 West 7th Avenue, Suite 1600 
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MEMORANDUM 

TO: Alcoholic Beverage Control Board DATE: September 16, 2021 

FROM: Kristina Serezhenkov, OLE RE: #5982 Hilltop Ski Area 
 
 

Requested 
Action: 

Consider the objections and determine if it is appropriate to hold a public hearing regarding the 
objections. Regarding the protest, rescind the previous approval with delegation, hold an 
informal hearing, consider the protest and deny the application with 180-day abeyance period. 

AS 04.11.510(b)(1): “if an application is denied, the notice of denial shall be furnished the 
applicant immediately in writing stating the reason for the denial in clear and concise language; the 
notice of denial must inform the applicant that the applicant is entitled to an informal conference 
with either the director or the board, and that, if not satisfied by the informal conference, the 
applicant is then entitled to a formal hearing conducted by the office of administrative hearings 
(AS 44.64.010); if the applicant requests a formal hearing, the office of administrative hearings 
shall adhere to AS 44.62.330 — 44.62.630 (Administrative Procedure Act); all interested persons 
may be heard at the hearing and unless waived by the applicant and the board, the formal hearing 
shall be held in the area for which the application is requested” 

 
3 AAC 304.145(h) “The board may uphold a protest of an application or continued operation 
with a single abeyance period not to exceed 180 days if the local governing body indicates that the 
protest is subject to rescission and that it will be withdrawn if the applicant meets conditions set 
by the local governing body. If the local governing body notifies the board within the period of 
the abeyance that the protest has been removed, the application or continued operation is 
approved when all other applicable requirements have been met. If the local governing body has 
not notified the board within the period of the abeyance that it has removed the protest, the 
application or continued operation is denied. The period of abeyance may not be extended or 
renewed.” 
 
AS 04.11.470 “A person may object to an application for issuance, renewal, transfer of location, or 
transfer to another person of a license, or for issuance of a permit, by serving upon the applicant 
and the board the reasons for the objection. The board shall consider the objections and 
testimony received at a hearing conducted under AS 04.11.510(b)(2) when it considers the 
application. An objection and the record of a hearing conducted under AS 04.11.510(b)(2) shall be 
retained as part of the board’s permanent record of its review of the application.” 
 
3 AAC 304.150 “(a) If the board receives an objection described in AS 04.11.470, a protest 
described in AS 04.11.480(a) and 3 AAC 304.145, or a protest described in AS 04.11.480(b), the 
board will follow the following procedures:  

(1) In the case of an objection described in AS 04.11.470, the board will, at the first meeting 
at which it considers the application after the objection is received, determine whether it 
is appropriate to hold a public hearing under AS 04.11.510(b)(2) to ascertain the reaction 
of the public or a local governing body to the application. If the board determines that it 
is appropriate to hold a public hearing, the board will follow the procedures in (b) of this 
section. 

(b) A public hearing under this subsection will, in the board's discretion, be conducted, after 
proper notice to interested parties and members of the public, by the board's staff or the board 
sitting alone. The board shall exercise all other powers relating to the conduct of the hearing. If 

Statutory & 
Regulation 
Authorit 



the hearing is conducted by the board's staff, the director or the director's designee shall prepare a 
written report to the board.” 
 

Background: At the August 17, 2021 ABC Board meeting, the Board approved the new license 
application with delegation. On September 15, 2021, the Municipality of Anchorage protested the 
application pending approval of a special land use permit by the Assembly. 
 
Also on September 27th and 29th, AMCO received, via email, two public objections to the issuance of 
this license. 
 
Staff Recommendation: Consider the objections and determine if it is appropriate to hold a public 
hearing regarding the objections. Regarding the protest, rescind the previous approval with delegation, 
hold an informal hearing, consider the protest and deny the application with 180-day abeyance period. 
 
Attachments:   Municipality of Anchorage Protest 

Objections 
Counsel’s Response 
AB-00 
AB-02 
AB-03 
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From: kathleen bugbee
To: Tbird; Bcarlsonlaw
Cc: Wwmas; Alcohol Licensing, CED ABC (CED sponsored)
Subject: Alcohol license at Hilltop Ski area
Date: Wednesday, September 29, 2021 7:03:46 PM

I oppose the application for a liquor license for Hilltop Ski area

Hilltop ski area already fills the niche of being a local place to enjoy outdoor activities without having the problems
which selling alcohol can introduce

One has to only look at the history of other  similar places that serve alcohol to see what potential problems it could
create

I thank you for your time and consideration of this letter

Kathleen Bugbee

Sent from my iPhone

mailto:kbugbee62@yahoo.com
mailto:tbird@hilltopskiarea.org
mailto:cindy@bcarlsonlaw.com
mailto:wwmas@anchorageak.gov
mailto:alcohol.licensing@alaska.gov


From: Diane Sallee
To: tbird@hilltopskiarea.org; cindy@bcarlsonlaw.com
Cc: wwmas@anchorageak.gov; Alcohol Licensing, CED ABC (CED sponsored)
Subject: Liquor license #5982
Date: Monday, September 27, 2021 2:55:27 PM

To whom it may concern:

I object to the application for liquor license #5982 at Hilltop Chalet. The ski resort has served families in
Anchorage since 1984. Generations of Anchorage residents have learned to ski at Hilltop and enjoyed
family companionship in the chalet. Serving liquor would impact the family atmosphere here, encourage
illegal drinking in the adjacent Municipal parkland, and make Hilltop Road less safe for increasing numbers
of bicyclers. The Hilltop Road gate is closed between 10 PM and 8 AM and should remain so to prevent
night time vandalism and drinking parties in the parking lot. The security cameras do not do an adequate job
of protecting the area.

The Hilltop Area is very popular for outdoor recreation and should remain alcohol-free, with a focus on
youth development.

Thank you.

Diane Sallee

mailto:d.sallee@ak.net
mailto:tbird@hilltopskiarea.org
mailto:cindy@bcarlsonlaw.com
mailto:wwmas@anchorageak.gov
mailto:alcohol.licensing@alaska.gov


From: Cindy Franklin
To: d.sallee@ak.net
Cc: Trevor Bird; Alcohol Licensing, CED ABC (CED sponsored)
Subject: Objection Submitted Related to Hilltop Ski Area- Further Information for Your Review
Date: Wednesday, September 29, 2021 11:13:35 AM
Attachments: HCC Resolution 2021-03 Hilltop Ski Area LL5982.pdf

Security Plan Outdoor Serving Area.pdf

Dear Ms. Sallee,

My name is Cindy Franklin. I am a local attorney assisting Hilltop Ski Area with their recreational site
license application before the Alaska Alcoholic Beverage Control Board (ABC). Prior to going into
private practice, I was the Director of the ABC and am familiar with its regulations and procedures.

I spoke with Trevor Bird, General Manager of Hilltop Ski Area, who indicated he spoke with you on
the phone yesterday. I received your note objecting to Hilltop’s application for a recreational site
license from the Alaska Alcoholic Beverage Control Board.

As you correctly indicated, Hilltop Ski Area has served generations of families in Anchorage with its
unique and accessible outdoor opportunities. Youth Exploring Adventure, Inc, the non-profit
organization that runs Hilltop, is dedicated to providing outdoor recreation now and for years to
come.

The recreational site license that the nonprofit is seeking is a beer and wine license only. The Youth
Exploring Adventure, Inc. Board voted to pursue the license late last year. Mr. Bird and his Board of
Directors have carefully vetted their plan regarding this application with the Municipality of
Anchorage Parks Department, the Hillside Community Council, and with Hilltop Ski Area customers.

The Alaska Alcoholic Beverage Control Board requires strict oversight of its premises based licenses.
That means that the beer and wine will only be served by trained and certified TAPS servers inside a
designated area in the lodge and a fenced outdoor space behind the lodge. Service hours will be
limited to  when Hilltop is open and in accordance with municipal and state limitations. There will be
no drinking in the parking lots or out by the road. The gate will continue to be closed except when
Hilltop is open. No alcohol will be permitted to be removed from the premises or brought onto the
property.

Maintaining strict control of the beer and wine is a requirement of being granted and keeping the
license. As one part of a complex application process, Hilltop submitted an Outdoor Security Plan
explaining how the alcohol will be limited to the licensed premises and the safety precautions that
will be maintained on the premises. I am attaching the security plan for you to see. Although you
mentioned liquor in your email and call with Mr. Bird, no hard alcohol will be served on the
premises. The license permits the service of beer and wine only.

Hilltop’s recreational site license application is fully supported by the Hillside Community Council. I
have attached their resolution of support for your review. In addition, the parks department of the
Municipality of Anchorage and Mayor Bronson support the application. As the lessor of the land on
which Hilltop is operated, the Municipality of Anchorage must sign on as part of the application
process. I certainly understand your concerns, but I can assure you that the scenarios you outline in

mailto:cindy@bcarlsonlaw.com
mailto:d.sallee@ak.net
mailto:tbird@hilltopskiarea.org
mailto:alcohol.licensing@alaska.gov








HILLTOP SKI AREA 
Outdoor/Indoor Serving Security 


Plan 
1. All minors must be accompanied by an adult (age over 21) while in the restricted area 


when any alcohol is being served/sold/consumed. 
2. All new patrons are carded upon ordering alcohol. 
3. All staff is trained in the identification of fake IDs. 
4. (TYPE AND HEIGHT OF RAILING/FENCING HERE) is around the outdoor servicing area. 
5. Underaged persons will be monitored closely by our professionally trained alcohol 


servers. 
6. Proper egress from the outdoor service area will always remain unobstructed. 
7. ABC mandated posters as required by law are posted inside Hilltop Ski Area and at the 


entrances of the outdoor seating area. 
8. All entrances and exits will provide clear notice that NO ALCOHOL IS ALLOWED BEYOND 


THE OUTDOOR SEATING AREA. 
9. Keeping outdoor seating area viable without any increased risk to minors exposed to 


alcohol WILL continue to be a part of our training for our staff. 
10. All safety related operations for our current liquor service will additionally be enforced 


in the outdoor service area. 
11. Proper signage at points of entry indicating no minors without a parent or legal guardian 


will be posted. 
12. All servers will closely monitor that only the guests that have presented appropriate 


proof of age will have alcoholic beverages. 
13. Our top priority continues in providing safety for all guests regarding the service of 


alcoholic beverages. 
14. Servers (TAPS card holding Mountain Hosts) will be present in the outdoor area to 


monitor consumption. 







your objection will not occur as a result of Hilltop obtaining this license. There will be no night time
vandalism or drinking parties.

Hilltop Ski Area’s focus remains providing Anchorage families with excellent opportunities for
outdoor recreation. With the addition of the Hilltop Bike Park this summer, the Board of Directors is
intent on expanding Hilltop’s reach and vitality. As a nonprofit, Hilltop must generate its own funding
to maintain and improve its facilities. The Municipality of Anchorage does not provide any funding to
Hilltop. The planned improvements to food service at Hilltop combined with the beer and wine
service are intended to generate additional income to continue improving Hilltop for future
generations.

Thank you for the opportunity to provide additional information relating to your concerns.

Cindy Franklin
Senior Counsel
(907) 802-2697
cindy@bcarlsonlaw.com
 

   Confidentiality Statement

   This message (including any attachments) contains confidential information intended for a
specific individual and purpose, and is protected by law. If you are not the intended recipient,
you should delete this message.
   Any disclosure, copying, or distribution of this message, or the taking of any action based on it,
is strictly prohibited.
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HILLTOP SKI AREA 
Outdoor/Indoor Serving Security 

Plan 
1. All minors must be accompanied by an adult (age over 21) while in the restricted area

when any alcohol is being served/sold/consumed.
2. All new patrons are carded upon ordering alcohol.
3. All staff is trained in the identification of fake IDs.
4. (TYPE AND HEIGHT OF RAILING/FENCING HERE) is around the outdoor servicing area.
5. Underaged persons will be monitored closely by our professionally trained alcohol

servers.
6. Proper egress from the outdoor service area will always remain unobstructed.
7. ABC mandated posters as required by law are posted inside Hilltop Ski Area and at the

entrances of the outdoor seating area.
8. All entrances and exits will provide clear notice that NO ALCOHOL IS ALLOWED BEYOND

THE OUTDOOR SEATING AREA.
9. Keeping outdoor seating area viable without any increased risk to minors exposed to

alcohol WILL continue to be a part of our training for our staff.
10. All safety related operations for our current liquor service will additionally be enforced

in the outdoor service area.
11. Proper signage at points of entry indicating no minors without a parent or legal guardian

will be posted.
12. All servers will closely monitor that only the guests that have presented appropriate

proof of age will have alcoholic beverages.
13. Our top priority continues in providing safety for all guests regarding the service of

alcoholic beverages.
14. Servers (TAPS card holding Mountain Hosts) will be present in the outdoor area to

monitor consumption.
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